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the Communications Act and in this 
part, as well as affidavits and exhibits. 

(3) The Commission may, in its dis-
cretion, require the parties to file 
briefs summarizing the facts and issues 
presented in the pleadings and other 
record evidence. 

(i) These briefs shall contain the 
findings of fact and conclusions of law 
which that party is urging the Com-
mission to adopt, with specific cita-
tions to the record, and supported by 
relevant authority and analysis. 

(ii) The schedule for filing any briefs 
shall be at the discretion of the Com-
mission. Unless ordered otherwise by 
the Commission, such briefs shall not 
exceed fifty (50) pages. 

(iii) Reply briefs may be submitted at 
the discretion of the Commission. Un-
less ordered otherwise by the Commis-
sion, reply briefs shall not exceed thir-
ty (30) pages. 

(f) Discovery. (1) The Commission may 
in its discretion order discovery lim-
ited to the issues specified by the Com-
mission. Such discovery may include 
answers to written interrogatories, 
depositions, document production, or 
requests for admissions. 

(2) The Commission may in its discre-
tion direct the parties to submit dis-
covery proposals, together with a 
memorandum in support of the dis-
covery requested. Such discovery re-
quests may include answers to written 
interrogatories, admissions, document 
production, or depositions. The Com-
mission may hold a status conference 
with the parties, pursuant to § 8.15, to 
determine the scope of discovery, or di-
rect the parties regarding the scope of 
discovery. If the Commission deter-
mines that extensive discovery is re-
quired or that depositions are war-
ranted, the Commission may advise the 
parties that the proceeding will be re-
ferred to an administrative law judge 
in accordance with paragraph (g) of 
this section. 

(g) Referral to administrative law judge. 
(1) After reviewing the pleadings, and 
at any stage of the proceeding there-
after, the Commission may, in its dis-
cretion, designate any proceeding or 
discrete issues arising out of any pro-
ceeding for an adjudicatory hearing be-
fore an administrative law judge. 

(2) Before designation for hearing, 
the Commission shall notify, either 
orally or in writing, the parties to the 
proceeding of its intent to so designate, 
and the parties shall be given a period 
of ten (10) days to elect to resolve the 
dispute through alternative dispute 
resolution procedures, or to proceed 
with an adjudicatory hearing. Such 
election shall be submitted in writing 
to the Commission. 

(3) Unless otherwise directed by the 
Commission, or upon motion by the 
Enforcement Bureau Chief, the En-
forcement Bureau Chief shall not be 
deemed to be a party to a proceeding 
designated for a hearing before an ad-
ministrative law judge pursuant to this 
paragraph (g). 

(h) Commission ruling. The Commis-
sion (or the Enforcement Bureau on 
delegated authority), after consider-
ation of the pleadings, shall issue an 
order ruling on the complaint. 

§ 8.15 Status conference. 
(a) In any proceeding subject to the 

part 8 rules, the Commission may in its 
discretion direct the attorneys and/or 
the parties to appear for a conference 
to consider: 

(1) Simplification or narrowing of the 
issues; 

(2) The necessity for or desirability of 
amendments to the pleadings, addi-
tional pleadings, or other evidentiary 
submissions; 

(3) Obtaining admissions of fact or 
stipulations between the parties as to 
any or all of the matters in con-
troversy; 

(4) Settlement of the matters in con-
troversy by agreement of the parties; 

(5) The necessity for and extent of 
discovery, including objections to in-
terrogatories or requests for written 
documents; 

(6) The need and schedule for filing 
briefs, and the date for any further 
conferences; and 

(7) Such other matters that may aid 
in the disposition of the proceeding. 

(b) Any party may request that a 
conference be held at any time after an 
initiating document has been filed. 

(c) Conferences will be scheduled by 
the Commission at such time and place 
as it may designate, to be conducted in 
person or by telephone conference call. 
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(d) The failure of any attorney or 
party, following advance notice with 
an opportunity to be present, to appear 
at a scheduled conference will be 
deemed a waiver and will not preclude 
the Commission from conferring with 
those parties or counsel present. 

(e) During a status conference, the 
Commission may issue oral rulings per-
taining to a variety of matters rel-
evant to the conduct of the proceeding 
including, inter alia, procedural mat-
ters, discovery, and the submission of 
briefs or other evidentiary materials. 
These rulings will be promptly memo-
rialized in writing and served on the 
parties. When such rulings require a 
party to take affirmative action, such 
action will be required within ten (10) 
days from the date of the written me-
morialization unless otherwise directed 
by the Commission. 

§ 8.16 Confidentiality of proprietary 
information. 

(a) Any materials filed in the course 
of a proceeding under this part may be 
designated as proprietary by that party 
if the party believes in good faith that 
the materials fall within an exemption 
to disclosure contained in the Freedom 
of Information Act (FOIA), 5 U.S.C. 
552(b). Any party asserting confiden-
tiality for such materials shall so indi-
cate by clearly marking each page, or 
portion thereof, for which a propri-
etary designation is claimed. If a pro-
prietary designation is challenged, the 
party claiming confidentiality will 
have the burden of demonstrating, by a 
preponderance of the evidence, that the 
material designated as proprietary 
falls under the standards for nondisclo-
sure enunciated in FOIA. 

(b) Submissions containing informa-
tion claimed to be proprietary under 
this section shall be submitted to the 
Commission in confidence pursuant to 
the requirements of § 0.459 of this chap-
ter and clearly marked ‘‘Not for Public 
Inspection.’’ An edited version remov-
ing all proprietary data shall be filed 
with the Commission for inclusion in 
the public file within five (5) days from 
the date the unedited reply is sub-
mitted, and shall be served on the op-
posing parties. 

(c) Except as provided in paragraph 
(d) of this section, materials marked as 

proprietary may be disclosed solely to 
the following persons, only for use in 
the proceeding, and only to the extent 
necessary to assist in the prosecution 
or defense of the case: 

(1) Counsel of record representing the 
parties in the proceeding and any sup-
port personnel employed by such attor-
neys; 

(2) Officers or employees of the par-
ties in the proceeding who are named 
by another party as being directly in-
volved in the proceeding; 

(3) Consultants or expert witnesses 
retained by the parties; 

(4) The Commission and its staff; and 
(5) Court reporters and stenographers 

in accordance with the terms and con-
ditions of this section. 

(d) The Commission will entertain, 
subject to a proper showing, a party’s 
request to further restrict access to 
proprietary information as specified by 
the party. The other parties will have 
an opportunity to respond to such re-
quests. 

(e) The persons designated in para-
graphs (c) and (d) of this section shall 
not disclose information designated as 
proprietary to any person who is not 
authorized under this section to re-
ceive such information, and shall not 
use the information in any activity or 
function other than the prosecution or 
defense of the case before the Commis-
sion. Each individual who is provided 
access to the information by the oppos-
ing party shall sign a notarized state-
ment affirmatively stating, or shall 
certify under penalty of perjury, that 
the individual has personally reviewed 
the Commission’s rules and under-
stands the limitations they impose on 
the signing party. 

(f) No copies of materials marked 
proprietary may be made except copies 
to be used by persons designated in 
paragraphs (c) and (d) of this section. 
Each party shall maintain a log record-
ing the number of copies made of all 
proprietary material and the persons 
to whom the copies have been provided. 

(g) Upon termination of the com-
plaint proceeding, including all appeals 
and petitions, all originals and repro-
ductions of any proprietary materials, 
along with the log recording persons 
who received copies of such materials, 
shall be provided to the producing 
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